Approved as Amended 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

June 3, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, June 3, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, David Nickerson and Steven Ober. TA Veloski was also present. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









  1.1
Andy Sanborn – Mr. Sanborn reported that the Baptist Church has rejected the idea of a Park-n-Ride at Exit #22 and suggested the BOS look at the somewhat already used area. Mr. Sanborn informed the BOS of a Federal program called “Congestion Mitigation & Air Quality” (CMAQ) that is run through the LRPC.  Mr. Sanborn informed the Board that sidewalks within one mile of a school would be mandated, which may qualify for funding as well.  TA Veloski stated the Safe Routes to School program may be possible funding as well.  




  







2.0 Emerson Brook Development, Discussion with Doug Brackett – Doug Brackett was present.  Chairman Nickerson stated the BOS have looked over plans and a pamphlet regarding the development proposed for 54 “green” homes (no more-no less) on Hopkinson Hill that would range in price from 1.1 million to 5.5 million dollars. Mr. Brackett provided the Board and those in attendance with the history and the visions of Denley Emerson, a Sandwich resident.  Mr. Brackett stated Denley has left 460 acres of undeveloped land on Hopkinson Hill and wants to engage the Town Fathers, as well as the residents of Sanbornton regarding the village project.  Mr. Brackett noted the land would be used for agricultural purposes, forestry purposes and conservation.  Mr. Brackett stated the village would consist of 24 brick “row” houses (all post & beam), a firehouse, a theatre, meeting house, 6 shops, 5 Georgian style homes and 5 Federal style homes. Mr. Brackett noted there would be an impact to the Town’s infrastructure but the revenue generated from the homes would offset costs.  Mr. Brackett stated local contractors would be offered the opportunity to be a part of the construction process and learn new trades because the village would not be a “Closed” community but participatory.   Mr. Brackett stated he would like this to be a pilot project and hopes the Town will consider it. Selectman Livernois asked if the project has interested Investors and Mr. Brackett replied yes, there has been interest but is not concerned with raising the money.  Chairman Nickerson asked if the Town would be responsible for staffing the proposed Fire Station. Mr. Brackett replied they would build the Fire Station and supply a Fire Truck, the revenue would allow for a full-time firefighter. Mr. Brackett noted maintenance of the roads would be left up to the Town.  















Curt McGee asked who would be buying these homes, CEO’s….because he had noticed in the pamphlet some research had been conducted.  Mr. Brackett stated most of the homes would be second homes to people that love NH and noted that 9 homes over 1 million-dollars have sold this year on Lake Winnipesaukee. Mr. Brackett stated they are also building a school in Sandwich and offered to provide Sanbornton students with a scholarship, once a year up to 10 years, in order to learn agriculture or forestry because they are trying to show children the right path.  Selectman Livernois stated he does not like the idea of mansions being plunked on the ridges of the hill because he likes that he cannot see anything.  Mr. Brackett stated he agrees and would try to hide them, the best he could.  Don Bromes noted that the proposed village goes against all of the Town’s ordinances.  Mr. Brackett stated that is why he is willing to work with the Town Fathers, Town Mothers, PB, Recreation and its residents.  Selectman Ober stated he likes the idea. Mr. Brackett noted that he would have already started but there are a lot of legal items to address but this project could be a pilot for the entire world and Sanbornton could be the first.  
3.0 Police Department update – Police Chief Barton reported that his Department is finishing up with the D.A.R.E. Program with 6th Graders and graduation is tomorrow at 6:30 p.m. Chief Barton stated they are preparing for Motorcycle weekend but are not doing anything out of the ordinary.  Chief Barton informed the BOS that motor vehicle activity is normal, service calls are normal, motor vehicle stops have increased and arrests are up, as well.  Chief Barton noted he has been working on the Fireworks Ordinance and hopes to have it finalized soon.  Chief Barton stated the Department would have its spring firearms qualification next month. Chairman Nickerson asked Chief Barton if they could patrol Huse Road and Chief Barton replied they would try again then would report back to the Board.  Chief Barton noted that oil trucks and utility equipment are exempt from road signs and bikers, technically, should be obeying the rules of the road. Selectman Ober stated the Huse Road Bridge is on the State’s bridge list and the Town should post the bridge “pass at your own risk” signs at the top of the hill. TA Veloski stated he would check with Town Counsel regarding the sign. The BOS asked Chief Barton how much longer before he retires and Chief Barton replied 154 days.  Chief Barton stated he plans to lay everything out on the table in October or November.    











4.0 Fire Department update – Fire Chief DeSilva reported that as of 5/31/09 the Department’s calls are 20% higher than last year at this time and there are a number of things attributed to the increase.  Chief DeSilva stated weekend coverage calls are highest between 4 p.m. – 5p.m. vs. the middle of the week.  Chief DeSilva informed the Board he would be extending the per-diem weekend coverage hours to 5 p.m. starting July 1st with no impact to the department’s budget. Chief DeSilva stated a letter was received from Lakes Region Mutual Aid dated 5/29/09, stating that the County’s portion ($22,300) for dispatch services is to be turned over to the Town and will reduce the Town’s County tax.  Fire Chief DeSilva noted the Town is on a fiscal year budget schedule vs. a calendar year and he is in favor of cutting out the middleman for efficiency sake. Chief DeSilva proposed purchasing the Radio Fire Box system that responds to a call within 3 seconds versus the dispatch response of 2-3 minutes.  Chief DeSilva stated the system would be mounted on the Town Office and the Life Safety Building, in the amount of $5,700 dollars for the boxes, $200 dollars for mounting and $33 dollars for one number.  Chief DeSilva stated the system is “UL” listed, would only need annual maintenance, has been used for over twenty years and would run off of a generator. Chief DeSilva noted the system would be for fire only but was unsure about security notifications and would get back to the BOS with an answer. 



        












5.0 Recreation Re: New Shed – Recreation Coordinator Lonergan provided pictures of a new shed for the Winnisquam Beach and the new sand placed at the Town Beach. Coordinator Lonergan noted the new shed could be replaced because the footprint is not being changed; it is an 8x8 shed for $2,121 dollars that will be shipped and built by Home Depot.  The BOS asked where the funds would be expended from and Chief Barton replied that the Police Department budget is $30K under, due to a Police Officer vacancy.  Chairman Nickerson made a motion to allow Recreation Coordinator Lonergan to buy the new shed for Winnisquam Beach, in the amount of $2,121 dollars.  Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Coordinator Lonergan informed the Board the Town’s Boston Post Cane needs to be given to somebody, which is currently being researched. Coordinator Lonergan asked if a replica cane should be purchased for $150 dollars, so the original Boston Post Cane is not lost.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize Juliana Lonergan to spend $150 dollars on a replica Boston Post Cane and Chairman Nickerson seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  Coordinator Lonergan stated Lindsey Langan has graduated with an Associates degree and it is in the budget to increase her pay for Summer Day Camp to $10.00 an hour from $8.00 an hour. Selectman Livernois made a motion to increase Lindsey Langan’s hourly wage to $10.00 dollars an hour.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   












6.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (a) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 8:41p.m. with Wayne Elliott, John Thayer and Johnny VanTassel. Chairman Nickerson motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson, yes, Livernois, yes, Ober, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 9:49 p.m. Chairman Nickerson announced that while in non-public session the Board voted unanimously that Wayne Elliott will be placed on two months paid leave of absence, at the end of which he will retire. Chairman Nickerson noted that Mr. Elliott has vacation & sick time accrued.  







  
7.0 Acceptance of $1,924.62 in unanticipated revenue from the NH DOS – TA Veloski stated under RSA 31:95b, the BOS need to vote to accept the unanticipated funds from the State, which is their share of the funding from the 2008 Ice Storm.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to accept $1,924.62 in unanticipated revenue from the NH DOS with the funds to be credited towards the budget as Road Maintenance.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  















8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers.  






  8.1
Big Dipper Excavation – Paul Fluet sent a letter to the Board stating, ledge removal was part of the invoice but Big Dipper didn’t do this, so the ledge removal figure has been deducted from $27,779 plus the 2% hold back.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize payment to Big Dipper Excavation in the amount of $24,399.01 dollars, in accordance with Paul Fluet’s payment schedule. Chairman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Velsoki noted Paul Fluet is to contact Wayne Tardiff regarding the payment.  





    
   8.2 Implicit Transfer – Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize an implicit transfer of $2,600 dollars from the Police Department’s salary line to the equipment line for LED lights. Chairman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.









    8.3 Lease purchase of two 2009 Internationals – Chairman Nickerson made a motion to allow DPW Director Thayer to go forward with the purchase of two 2009 International DT7400, cab & chasse only, in the amount of $126,538 dollars. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.



 
 
9.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes of 5/27/2009 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 27, 2009. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 27, 2009. Chairman Livernois seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.




















10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – see below.







	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	20.091.001
	Harding, Avilla/Eric, Ryann
	Abatement
	Approved

	15.011.000
	Johnston, Steve
	Excavation Intent 
	Approved


11.0 Correspondence 




 
  


  11.1 Bids for Audit Report – The BOS opened and reviewed the bids.  The BOS requested TA Veloski and Finance Officer McGee review the bids, to provide a recommendation next week.
            





              









 
   
12.0 Town Administrator’s Report






 
12.1 Planning Board E-mail Re: Vacancy – TA Velsoki stated he has spoken with the Chair of the PB, who stated the most senior alternate will usually get appointed as a full member.  The BOS asked TA Velsoki to contact the PB for a recommendation.  

12.2 Presentation for Principal Sterling – Scheduled for Thursday, 6/18/09 at 9:00 a.m. 











12.3 Sale of Town owned property – TA Veloski stated Attorney Boldt has advised him that the process has changed and tax deeded properties go to the Courts. 


12.4 Milfoil Eradication – TA Velsoki reported that he has spoken with Don Foudriat and placed calls to the NH DES.  






12.5 Transportation Infrastructure Planning (TIP) Committee – TA Veloski informed the BOS that Dave Provane has expressed interest in being a member.  Chairman Nickerson made a motion to activate the TIP Committee and appoint Dave Provane as the citizen representative. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









13.0 Selectmen’s Reports








  13.1 Taylor House – Selectman Ober stated there are two very large pine trees that need to be removed because they are shading the house and the house is rotting but one of the trees is located in the right-of-way.  The Board agreed it would be okay to remove the tree.  


















14.0  NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 10, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 













15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 10:41 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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